Aurora Village Board

Aurora, New York 13026

Minutes
Regular Monthly Meeting 

November 17, 2010

Present – Mayor Bonnie Bennett, Trustees Janet Murphy, George Farenthold, Lili MacCormick and Marie Taylor.

Also Present – Village Clerk Dee Nance, Code Enforcement Officer Mick Piechuta and Treasurer Deborah Brooks. 

Members of the Public – David Brooks, David Brong and Phil Dann.

Regular Monthly Meeting
Mayor Bennett called the regular monthly meeting to order at 7:00 PM and all stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Bennett asked for approval of the October 20, 2010 regular meeting minutes.  A motion of acceptance was made by Trustee Farenthold; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 4:0.  Trustee MacCormick abstained because she was not present at the October meeting.

Mayor Bennett asked for approval of the November 1, 2010 special meeting minutes.  A motion of acceptance was made by Trustee Taylor; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 3:0.  Trustees Farenthold and Murphy abstained because they were not present for the special meeting.

Announcements – Mayor Bennett gave an update on the situation with the fire hydrant at Sunset Beach.  Having researched the concerns raised by Sunset Beach residents at the last village board meeting, Mayor Bennett reported the following:

· Liability – Mayor Bennett consulted with Village Attorney Andrew Fusco and was advised that the customary liability procedures would apply if the hydrant were damaged.  Village insurance would pick up the claim, unless it was known who damaged the hydrant.  In that case, the two insurance companies would negotiate a settlement.

· Tax Assesments – Mayor Bennett contacted the Cayuga County Assessor, Heather Garner, and was told that absolutely no tax increase would result from proximity to the new hydrant.

· Stanchions – Mayor Bennett consulted with Superintendent of Public Works, Kurt Wilmot regarding a protective barrier around the hydrant.  Mr. Wilmot reported that stanchions would be placed around the hydrant.

· Maintenance – Mayor Bennett also confirmed with Superintendent Wilmot that Sunset Beach property owners would have no responsibility for maintenance of the water system.  The village would undertake any needed repairs and return the road to its original condition when work was completed.

· Paving – Mayor Bennett and Superintendent Wilmot discussed the request to pave the road.  Superintendent Wilmot estimated it would cost the village $20,000 to pave the road.  This could not be attempted, however, unless the Sunset Beach property owners agreed to dedicate the road to the village.

· Parking Tickets – Mayor Bennett contacted the Cayuga County Sheriff’s Department and asked if tickets might be issued for parking too close to the new hydrant.  The sheriff she spoke with indicated that although he could not promise it would never happen, he found it extremely unlikely that they would go onto private property to issue a ticket.  He could not imagine issuing a ticket under such circumstances.

Mayor Bennett then asked David Brong, representative for the Sunset Beach residents, if they were ready to proceed with an easement.  Mr. Brong replied that he had emailed everyone and was getting pretty good cooperation.  One email had come back with a question regarding liability.  Mayor Bennett repeated that property owners would not be liable for breaks in the water line or repairs to the system.  After some discussion and cross-referencing lists of Sunset Beach property owners, it was agreed that the village could ask Attorney Fusco to prepare an easement agreement.  Mr. Brong asked that all the findings Mayor Bennett had presented regarding, liability, maintenance, ticketing, etcetera, be included in the notarized letter from the village attorney to the Sunset Beach property owners.  Mayor Bennett agreed.

Mayor Bennett announced that Michael White has been hired by the village as a “Village Maintenance Worker – Full Time.”  He will start work on December 6th.

Mayor Bennett reported that Scott Rafferty has been hired to do some sidewalk repairs and create a curb cut.  Those projects are moving forward.

Clerk Nance reported that “Christmas in Aurora” will be held Friday, December 10th from 2 to 7 PM.  Trustee Farenthold added that activities would continue beyond 7 PM at the Aurora Inn.  Mayor Bennett noted that the lift being used for exterior renovations to the Aurora Free Library would be leaving soon.  The A.F.L. board will be purchasing a new tree for Christmas lighting and Mayor Bennett reaffirmed her offer for the village to help pay for the replacement tree.

Clerk Nance reported that she and Treasurer Brooks had spent five hours with Records Management Consultant, Tee-Ann Hunter and they had another box of records that had surpassed their retention periods, ready for disposition.  

Clerk Nance reported that she attended a workshop in Canandaigua on how to apply for a records management grant.  She hopes to prepare a grant application this winter.  Applications are due February 1st and grants are awarded in June.

Clerk Nance gave the board an overview of the individual workshops she attended at the fall 2010 NYCOM conference in Lake Placid.

Treasurer’s Report – Ms. Brooks presented the monthly reports for September and October, adding that interest rates are extremely low right now.  A motion to accept the Treasurer’s monthly reports for September and October was made by Trustee Taylor; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 5:0.

Mayor Bennett presented the budget modifications to the board. 

General Fund 

$ 1,721.28
FROM

A1990.4 – Contingency Account

           

TO

A1620.4 – Buildings Contractual Expense

Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the General Fund Budget Modification; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 5:0.

Water Fund

$       7.36
FROM

F1990.4 – Contingency Account



TO

F9010.8 – NYS Retirement

Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the Water Fund Budget Modification; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.

Sewer Fund

$   942.80
FROM

G1990.4 – Contingency Account



TO

G9010.8 – NYS Retirement

Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the Sewer Fund Budget Modification; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 5:0.

Mayor Bennett presented the bills for payment on Abstract #6.

.

General Fund – voucher #’s 163, 165-176, 178, 180-182, 184-191, 193-194 in the amount of $12,826.75.  Trustee Murphy moved payment of the General Fund bills; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.

Water Fund – voucher #’s 175, 179-180, 183, 186-187, 192 in the amount of $4,278.60.  Trustee MacCormick moved payment of the Water Fund bills; seconded by Trustee Farenthold.  Motion carried 5:0.

Sewer Fund – voucher #’s 164, 166, 173, 175, 177-178, 180, 182, 186-187 in the amount of $8,467.36.  Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the Sewer Fund bills; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.

Committee Reports
Buildings and Grounds – Trustee Murphy said she had nothing new to report concerning buildings and grounds.  She is still working on the Time Warner Cable franchise agreement.  A public hearing will be scheduled as soon as the Union Springs lawyer is finished reviewing the proposed contract. 

Parks and Recreation – Trustee MacCormick had nothing new to report.

Streets and Public Safety – Trustee Farenthold had nothing new to report concerning streets and public safety.  He passed out literature on the Founders Campaign for the Finger Lakes Museum.  He also reported that he had retrieved the village’s DVD on the Wild Center.

Water and Sewer – Trustee Taylor reported for Superintendent Wilmot that the water and sewer plant is running well.  There was a break at the Masonic Lodge, which has been repaired, but it is an old service line.  The department will have to do some work across the street when parts come in and the weather cooperates.  Since the old service has broken several times, it will be replaced.  Trustee Taylor reported on her research into a pumping station that was designed for the village, but never built.

Mayor Bennett reported on her meeting with Wells College regarding the water system.  In attendance were Ryan Colvin of the M.R.B. Group engineering firm, Tom Gunderson, Lisa Marsh-Ryerson and grant writer, Bernie Toma.  Mayor Bennett learned that the motor on one of the two pumps has been sent out to be rebuilt.  She stated that we have a problem with redundancy – there is none.  “If the remaining pump fails, we’re out of business—it’s serious situation.”  Mr. Toma explained that the grants available right now are really low cost loans at 1 to 1-½ percent.  He said the village would have to spend a considerable amount of money up front to an engineering firm in order to line up for a grant.  With interest loans so low right now, he recommended that the village just borrow money and go ahead with the project, rather than wait for grant funding.  Better yet, he said, would be to have the college build it and sell it to us because the college wouldn’t be locked into paying higher construction rates. 

Community Preservation Panel – No minutes.

Planning Board – No minutes.

Zoning Board of Appeals – No minutes.

Code Enforcement Officer – monthly report for October 21 through November 17, 2010.  Mr. Piechuta reported that he has met with John McCartney regarding his mother’s property on Cherry Avenue.  If a buyer cannot be found, they may either board it up or have it torn down.  The family had thought the property was being sold last summer, but the deal fell through.

Michel Taber has been asked to unplug the floodlights at her spa and salon, and to take down the second business sign she erected or bring it before the Planning Board for approval.  This information was conveyed through Aurora Inn employee, Anna Baxter.

Village Historian – no report.  

Old Business – Mayor Bennett reported that there has been minimal progress on the new village website.  She spoke with Matt Haenlin last evening and reported that he promises to have the site up this week.  Mayor Bennett will check back with Mr. Haenlin on Friday.

Treasurer Brooks explained that Civil Service changed the job title of our new village employee.  A motion would be needed to adopt the change in title.

A motion to establish an additional position of Village Maintenance Person – FT was made by Trustee Farenthold; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.

Trustee Farenthold told the board that Mayor Bennett had addressed the Arts and Merchants Association at their annual meeting.  Trustee Farenthold expressed his approval and said he hoped this practice would continue.

Mayor Bennett reviewed her proposed update to the sidewalk law with the board.  Discussion ensued.  It was agreed that 21 business days would be the length of time given to a property owner being asked to repair their sidewalk.  All agreed that the draft of the law was ready to be sent to Attorney Fusco.

Mayor Bennett told the board that the next law she would like to work on is a village law governing nuisance animals.  This will be undertaken in January.

New Business – The board reviewed a proposal from Cuddy & Ward, L.L.P. for auditing services for the Village of Aurora, as recommended by out-going Mayor Tom Gunderson.  Treasurer Brooks reported that the last audit had been conducted two years ago when Melinda Kostreva left the Treasurer’s position.  The fee for the audit is $4000 and Treasurer Brooks indicated that there is a budget line for audits and adequate funding.

A motion to accept the proposal from Cuddy & Ward, L.L.P. for auditing services was made by Trustee Farenthold; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 5:0.

Mayor Bennett reported on a recent meeting with the representatives from Flexcare.  They are proposing that the village adopt a new Excellus Blue Cross Blue Shield health plan for employees.  It will cost about $50 less per person, per month, a total savings for the village of approximately $2800, and it is very comparable to the current health care plan which is being phased out.  Their recommendation is that we stick with this new plan until our fiscal year ends on May 31, 2011, and then switch to a higher deductible plan.  Rather than pass the cost of the higher deductible onto the employees, the employees would be given a debit card to use for paying their deductibles.  The debit card would be provided by the village out of their savings from switching to the higher deductible plan.  Trustee Farenthold expressed reservations about the higher deductible plan.  Mayor Bennett replied that we are not obligated to switch and the move can be studied in more detail before the fiscal year begins in June.

A motion to switch to HB-C-46E and leave Excellus EPO Option 5 was made by Trustee Taylor; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 5:0.

Trustee Murphy moved adjournment; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 5:0.  The meeting adjourned at 8:32 PM.

Respectfully submitted, 

Dee Nance                                                                                                                   Village Clerk
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